 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen, Highway and Cemetery Commissioners
Finance, Appropriation and Advisory Committee

Joint Meeting

Monday, June 26, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex, 71 West Main Street, Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved by Board of Selectmen -  7/10/2023

Approved by FAA – 9/21/2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting at 6:40pm. In attendance were the Honorable Mark Landry, Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz, Honorable Steven Sullivan, and Honorable John Marsi.  FAA members were Michael Mayotte, Joan Gardecki, Jon Currey, Ann Gaudreau and Kelly Laskowski.   Also present was Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator, and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.
2.  New Appointments and Re-Appointments to various Boards and Committee:
All reviewed the upcoming appointments and re-appointments.  A “hold” on the re-appointment for the Burial Agent.  
John Marsi motioned to appoint Wesley Mroczka as a new member of the Zoning Board of Appeals and the Conservation Commission with terms to expire June 30, 2026.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

One Year Reappointments:

John Marsi motioned to reappoint for a term to expire June 30, 2024 the following: 
Cable Access Coordinator – Amanda Gage
Plumbing, Fuel, and Gas Inspector – Jay Spahl

Chief Procurement Officer – Jonathan Ruda

Electrical Inspector – Neal Piasta

Assistant Electrical Inspector – James Jones, Jr. 

Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

John Marsi motioned to reappoint Mark Bartel as Burial Agent for a term to expire June 30, 2024.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Vote 3-0-1 with Steven Sullivan abstaining. 

Three Year Re-Appointments:

John Marsi motioned to reappoint the following for a term to expire June 30, 3026:
Agricultural Commission – Lanette Lepper

Agricultural Commission – Krisanne Koebke

Historical Commission – Edward Bazinet

Historical Commission – David Proulx

Zoning Board of Appeals – Steven Watroba

Zoning Board of Appeals – George Slingo

Economic Development Committee – Jo-Ann Szymczak

Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Not seeking reappointment:

Fred Sugar – Cable Access

Cultural Council – Due to bylaw change – Ginni DiDonato and Mary Kunkel. 

Steven Sullivan motioned to accept, with regret, the individuals that did not seek reappointment and to send a letter of thanks for their years of service.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous Vote 5-0.

3. Departmental Communications:

  Richard Carmignani stated that the August 1st bills will be mailed this week.  Jeff Murray stated that his staff is using up their vacation time so his staff is limited.  Still maintaining shoulders on roads by mowing.  Regarding the paving projects he is still unsure what is going to happen for manpower.  Finally, Tobin Farms and St. Anthony bids will be going out soon. 

4. . TA Report:

Jon Ruda read the memo from the June 20th meeting outlining the budget for the FAA and reviewed, line by line the additional cuts made to the FY24 Non-Contingent Budget to balance.  Due to the DCRSD’s new assessment and the failed override, the budget approved on  May 22, 2023 is out of balance and these cuts will bring the town to a balanced budget.  Of course, all the departments are going to feel the cuts, but the elimination of the library would bring us to balance.  To reconcile the budget we will need to hold a another Special Town Meeting and a Special Election for a new override. Both Chiefs (police and fire) explained their cuts similar to the meeting on June 20, 2023.  The bottom line for the Police, the lose of their Administrative Assistant, and two new police officers (one of them was top in her class) and with the demand for officers in the area he will lose them for sure.  Fire Chief stated that he would lose two full time employees, all per diem and no call department.  He has one diver for water rescue.  Also they are unable to provide mutual aid and would leave to subsidized service, that would be a short term solution.  Ambulance receipts totaling $150,000 would be gone.  Staffing is affected.  If there’s a fire, he would not send in his firefighters in harms way.  
Department Heads – Budget Cuts and impact on Deparatments:
Stephen Rogerson – Veterans’ Agent – Mr. Rogerson stated that he is now the VA for Webster and Dudley.  He has completed all the necessary work for the month in Dudley and will be focusing on Webster.  He thanked the Board for this opportunity. 

Lisa Berg, Principal Assessor and Jo-Ann Szymczak, Assessor – Ms. Berg stated that she has lost her clerk to the budget cuts.  Her office will be closed.  The vision software cloud will no longer be available to the public along with the GPS.  If anyone wants a field card or assessment information they will have to wait since she is the only one in the office.  Jo-Ann Szymczak stated that the assessor’s office has been hit hard and it is difficult to run the office with one person.  They cannot provide the same level of service.  

Lori Smith, Town Clerk – Ms Smith stated that a lot of her expenses are mandated by the state.  In the upcoming elections she will be asking for no vote by mail.  Next year in March there is  the Presidential Primary and in the fall the Presidential Election.  There will be additional expenses.  Also she is sharing her Assistant Town Clerk with other offices so that will present an additional burden on her department.  

Richard Carmignani, Treasurer/Collector – Mr. Carmignani stated that he needs two people in his office, and he only has one.  Also the bottom 2/3 of his budget is mandated and cannot be cut. 

Ben Craver – Co-Chairman – Library Trustee – Mr. Craver stated that he is taking the place of the library director who had a medical appointment.  When he looked at the budget, he saw that “the library is closed”.  Last week he met with Mr. Ruda who told him there were to be cuts and asked if they would put together some questions for town counsel of which Mr. Ruda answered the majority of them.  Bottom line is that if the library closes it will be decertified with no state aid or lending services.  Mr. Craver stated that the MBLC (Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners) issued a grant to the library when it was built.  Part of the requirements of the grant is that the library much be used as a free public library for at least 30 years from the date of issuance of the Occupancy Permit.  In the event the building is not kept in continuous use as a free public library for 30 years the town must return the amount of the grant award plus interest to the Board within 60 days of the date the library building falls out of compliance with 605 CMR 6.05. (State Aid to Public Libraries). Dudley residents will not be able to borrow books from neighboring towns.  All borrowing privileges are denied immediately upon notification from the Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners that a community’s library has been decertified. 
Richard Clark, Planner – The planner’s salary was cut from the budget.  Mr. Clark stated that Bill Scanlan, Town Planner, is a wealth of information and it is going to be tough.  They will be meeting tomorrow night and will be discussing what they plan on doing going forward. 

DCRSD – Superintendent Lamarche – Mr. Lamarche stated that the school is in an unfortunate position.  At this time they have given 21 notices, 10 teachers have been transferred to other positions, some of the administrators will be part time and there will be no Assistant Superintendent.  They are also losing School Choice students who will be attending other schools. We are a district with Charlton and Charlton wants Dudley to have level services, so we all need to work together. 

Steven Sullivan motioned to accept the Town Administrator report and departmental updates.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

5.  New Business:

a.     Special Town Meeting – Mark Landry motioned to hold the Special Town Meeting per Article 1§95-1 of the General Bylaws on Monday, October 30, 2023.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

b.    FAA Transfers – FAA votes:  Jon Currey motioned to transfer from Account No.: 0001-131-5780-02 – FAA Reserve to 0001-123-5310-02 – Legal in the amount of $5,000.00.  Kelly Laskowski seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 
Joan Gardecki motioned to transfer from Account No.: 0001-135-5113-01 – Town Account Assistant to Account No.: 0001-156-5250-02 – Energy-Muni Exps in the amount of $8,000.00.  Jon Currey seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 

Joan Gardecki motioned to transfer from Account No.: 0001-135-5113-01 – Town Acct. Assistant to Account No.: 0001-310-5650-02 – D/C schools the amount of $.11.  Ann Gaudreau seconded.  Unanimous Vote

Jon Currey motioned to transfer from Account No.: 0001-610-5121-01 – Library Aide to 0001-156-5290-02 – Dams in the amount of $11,440.12 for a total of $24,440.23.  Kelly Laskowski seconded.  Unanimous Vote.

c.    BOS Transfers – BOS Votes: Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to transfer from Account No.: 0001-135-5113-01 – Town Account Assistant to Account No.: 0001-156-5250-02 – Energy-Muni Exps in the amount of $8,000.00.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to transfer from Account No.: 0001-135-5113-01 – Town Acct. Assistant to Account No.: 0001-310-5650-02 – D/C schools the amount of $.11.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to transfer from Account No.: 0001-610-5121-01 – Library Aide to 0001-156-5290-02 – Dams in the amount of $11,440.12 for a total of $19,440.23.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

d.  Capital Improvement Plan Updates - Steven Sullivan motioned to approve the updated Capital Improvement Plan.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
6.  Reorganization of Board of Selectmen:

John Marsi motioned to nominate Kerry Cyganiewicz as Chairman for FY24.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Closed nomination.  Mr. Cyganiewicz accepted the nomination.  Steven Sullivan motioned to accept the nomination of Kerry Cyganiewicz as Chairman.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to nominate John Marsi as Vice-Chairman for FY24.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Closed nominations.  Mr. Marsi accepted the nomination.  Steven Sullivan motioned to accept the nomination of John Marsi as Vice-Chairman.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Steven Sullivan motioned to nominate Mark Landry as Clerk for FY24.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.  Closed nominations.  Mr. Landry accepted the nomination.  Steven Sullivan motioned to accept the nomination of Mark Landry as Clerk.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

7.  Citizens Comments:

Chris Wilson went before the Board regarding the budget for the Fire Department.  He has just shy of 30 years of experience in the call fire department.  Now it is gone.  He is concerned that the department will not be able to function with a two-man staff per shift. Concerned the police will not be able to do their job.   Wants to know the plan going forward.  
Steve Chenard, Fire Department – Two guys on a shift is insane.  No call firefighters – insane.  There must be a new override with a menu.  Mark Landry mentioned that if we did not have the EMS services we have now he would be dead.  They saved his life and had three paramedics in the back of the ambulance working on him.  That will all change.   Kerry Cyganiewicz stated that we will be back on Thursday and will do into further discussion. 
8.  Board Member Comments:

          Steven Sullivan wished Al Warrington a wonderful retirement effective June 30, 2023.  

9.   Adjournment:
FAA – Michael Mayotte motioned to adjourn the FAA at 8:55pm.  Joan Gardecki seconded.  Unanimous Vote. 

BOS - Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to adjourn at 8:55pm and to move into Executive Session under MGL Chapter 30A§21(a)(3) to discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigating position of the public body and the chair so declare – union positions.  And convent into Executive Session under MGL Chapter 30A§21(1)(4) to discuss the deployment of or strategy regarding security personnel or devices e.g. a sting operation – M. Randazzo.  John Marsi seconded.  

Roll Call Vote:

Kerry Cyganiewicz, Aye

John Marsi, Aye

Mark Landry, Aye

Jason Johnson, Aye

Steven Sullivan, Aye

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:
        TA Report – memo from 6/5/23 meeting.

Budget Spreadsheet – FY 2024/summary/bottom line

Year End Transfers -FY23

Appointment letters

